
With the controversial Antrim Wind 
proposal left behind at the polls, Antrim voters 
quietly approved the Town's proposed  $4 mil-
lion operating budget with little discussion and 
no opposition. Also approved were  $26,478 
for the first year of a five-year lease on a front 
end loader, costing $132,390, and $43,000  
for a new Highway Department salt shed. 
Kristen Vance, Grapevine director, success-
fully amended Article 7, doubling the initial 
request of  $6,000 to $12,000 and the Tuttle 
Library received $40,000 to repair its heat-
ing system and chimney. Much of the debate 

centered on Article 14, requesting  $13,000 
to improve the drainage system, fencing and 
tennis court at Memorial Park. Although 
recreation Director Christine Lunetta agreed 
that it was a stop gap measure, voters said yes. 
Articles requesting  $80,000 for updating and 
reconstructing Highland Avenue and Pleas-
ant Street; $35,000 for a new police cruiser; 
and $35,000 to replace the valve in the Gregg 
Lake Dam were also approved. The only article 
defeated  was a petitioned article asking that 
Gibson Mountain Road be designated Class V 
so that the town could maintain it. 

Weare Police Department payroll records 
give a clear indication of which two Weare 
officers were put on administrative leave 
after the August police shooting of an alleged 
Manchester drug dealer. Sgt. Kenneth Cox 
and Officer Nicolas Nadeau had their over-
time drop to zero for the next three months, 
a time when the two officers who fired their 
weapons were on paid administrative leave 

and not allowed to perform police work. The 
Union Leader reported this information after 
reviewing payroll information received from 
a right-to-know law request. Cox and Nadeau 
were the only two officers who saw their 
overtime drop to zero, starting with their 
Aug. 29 paycheck. Neither the Weare Police 
or the Attorney General would comment on 
the report.

Names of two Weare Police officers revealed
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Derek Owen Honored
On behalf of the Hopkinton Select-
men, Christine Hamm presented 
Derek Owen with a plaque in recogni-
tion of his years of service to the 
town at Town Meeting. See story and 
additional photo on page 9.

$28,000 from Pats Peak
Sylvia Pelletier, President of the Child-
hood Cancer Lifeline of NH receives 
a check from Lori Rowell, Director of 
Marketing at Pats Peak, for $3,740 for 
the portion that Pats Peak donated. In 
addition, $8,104 was donated by Pats 
Peak skiers/riders at cashier locations.  
Over $28,000 was raised for the Child-
hood Cancer Lifeline 2014 event.

US Senate candidate Scott Brown met with voters at Morse Sporting Goods during a campaign swing 
through Hillsboro on Thursday. 

Antrim voters say yes
Library, Grapevine, Park improvements approved
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March 22, 2013
Clerical error nullifies Newport vote

Weare woman to spend 13 months in federal prison 
Construction begins on Antrim's new police station

Henniker voters restore cuts to Tucker Library
March 23, 2012 

New London dam repairs delayed 
Washington Police Chief vindicated 

Recount set on Newport support staff contract. 
Deering kids OK to play in Hillsborough 

March 25, 2011 
Hopkinton's Lajoie is top Guidance Counselor 

Antrim Selectmen rescind Special Town Meeting 
Sunapee leases two new police cruisers 
Hancock woman killed in two car crash 

March 19, 2010 
Kearsarge teacher named PE Teacher of the Year 

Sunapee approves treatment plant but not library 
Newbury house fire quickly spreads 
Henniker freezes hiring-cuts budget 

March 20, 2009 
Bomb threat at school-"F" bomb? 

Community Park planned in Warner 
New playground planned at Center Woods School 

Francestown voters approve budget 
March 21, 2008 

Hillsborough Post Office named for Jeremy Charron 
Windsor feud continues to simmer 

Antrim honors Ben Pratt & Mary Hammond 
Warner woman avoids jail time 

March 23, 2007 
One more accident on "Death Alley" 

Hopkinton horse facility suit pending in Supreme Court 
Bradford voters support Fire Chief 
Sunapee withdraws from SAU #43 

March 24, 2006 
Henniker rejects fire truck - approves highway truck 

Warner woman charged with DWI 
Bio-Energy permit is withdrawn 

Deering Town Clerk/Tax Collector to ignore vote 
March 2, 2005 

Francestown student banned from Geography Bee 
Two horses returned to Bennington woman 

Henniker Police find body in the woods 
Weare Chief not satisfied with $60,000 severance package 

March 19, 2004 
H-D DECA dominates the competition 

Outgoing Superintendent Leo Corriveau honored 

Yesteryear Local history as 
reported in The Messenger

Serving the heating needs of Henniker 
and the surrounding towns for over 60 years.

20 Hall Ave., Henniker • Route 114, Bradford

428-3333  •  938-5335

We honor Visa, MasterCard, American Express 
& Discover Cards as well as the Ayer & Goss Card.

FUELS

FUEL OILS • LP GAS
24 Hour Self Service • Gasoline & Diesel Pumps

 20 Concord Street, Antrim, NH 03440 • 603-588-6200
www.tylerssmallengine.com    M-F 8-5:30; Sat. 9-1

 TYLER’S SMALL ENGINE
 Sales and Service

Antrim Lumber

   If you’re interested in quality
 lumber and unparalleled

service, Antrim Lumber should be your choice.
Stop in and see us today.

 HOURS:  M-F 7am-5pm, Sat. 7am-1pm
 Antrim Lumber Co.

  

ii iii

 Why “wood” you 
settle for less?

 Choose Our Quality 
Lumber.

 78 Smith Road
Antrim • 588-2139
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Henniker voters approve 19 of 20 Articles on the Warrant
An unusually small crowd of resi-

dents attended Henniker's Town Meeting 
Saturday afternoon. Those who attended 
were in an approving mood as 19 of the 
20 Warrant Articles passed, including the 
$4.1 million operating budget, which was 
up only $25,538 over the current budget. 
By a margin of 83-37 voters approved an-
other $6.04 million to repair the Western 
Avenue bridge, which has been closed 
since 2008. The NH Department of Trans-
portation and Federal Bridge Aid will pay 
80% of  the construction, with the town 
responsible for  20%, or $1.20 million. 

The Tucker Free Library fared well 
with voters as did the transfer Station 
which will receive a new $85,000 solid 
waste trailer.

Upgrades to the ultraviolet disinfection 
system at the wastewater treatment plant 
and a water meter for the Cogswell Spring 
Water Works each passed by wide mar-
gins. Improvements to Academy Hall and 

the Police Station roof were also approved 
as was a $50,000 increase in the Ambu-
lance Capital Reserve Fund, and $20,000 
to the Fire Truck Capital Reserve Fund. 
Fire Chief Keith Gilbert was not satisfied, 
saying that. "This fund needs to be funded 

at $100,000 to $110,000 per year." 
The only article defeated was a petition 

article to have the town maintain Browns 
Way. Similar articles have appeared the 
last several years and have likewise been 
defeated. 

Welcome New Readers!
This issue of The Messenger is being mailed to you to introduce 
you to our weekly newspaper which has been published 
continuously since 1868. On page 13 you will fi nd a list of the 
locations where you can pick up a FREE copy of The Messenger 
each Friday or you can read the entire paper FREE on line at 

www.granitequill.com 
Send us your news, notices, photos and announcements.

We want to be YOUR weekly newspaper!
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Shooting range
Newport Planning Board hearing July 10th

Having received a Special Exception from 

the ZBA in March, Newport's proposed shooting 

range faces its next obstacle before the town's 

Planning Board on July 10th.

A full house is expected when Sturm, Ruger 

and the Mountain View Gun Club present their 

proposal for a recreational shooting range on a 

67 acre lot off the John Stark Highway. 

A group of residents, calling themselves the 

Newport Safety Coalition, petitioned the ZBA 

for a rehearing but were denied. According to 

their lawyer, the group has held off fi

appeal of that denial in Superior Court while 

they participate in the Planning Board process. 

However, they made it clear that "litigation 

options" remain open in the future. Offi

Sturm Ruger have said they intend to purchase 

the parcel to establish the shooting range and 

then turn it over to the Club, which has been 

without a range for several years.

Monument dedicated
The Deering Heritage Commission 

conducted a moving patriotic cer-

emony in dedicating the town's new 

Veterans Memorial on Saturday. See 

our photo display on pages 16-17.

Dedication July 14th
The Town of Newbury will dedicate its 

impressive new Veterans Memorial on 

July14th. Contributions are still being 

accepted and commemorative stones 

are not limited to Newbury veterans. 

See story on page 7.

Several kids came out to Butler Park on Thursday afternoon for Popsicles and Puppets in the Park.  Here 

they are in front of the Library Limo with their hand-made Big Green Monster Puppets!  Come for more fun 

to the Bizarre Bazaar at the Ladies Auxiliary Sale at the Church on Sawmill Road from 10a.m. to 11a.m. on 

Saturday July 14th!

Visit us 
online at

granitequill.com
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Faced with cutting over $200,000 from its 

municipal budget, Newport offi cials had con-

sidered eliminating the School Resource Offi cer 

at the high school. 

However, at Monday's Selectmen's meeting 

Town Administrator Paul Brown told the Board 

that he and Police Chief James Burroughs had 

recently met with the Newport School Board 

which on Thursday had approved picking up 

49% of the cost of the position.

The Selectmen promptly and gratefully ac-

cepted the contribution of $34,692 in unantici-

pated revenues. 

The town will continue to fund 51% of the 

program and the police department retains 

authority to hire and train the offi

Newport continues to fund School Resource Offi
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Charges against Chief dismissed
Weare Police Chief pleased with decision

A charge of violating Election Law against 

the Weare Police Chief, Gregory Begin has 

been dismissed after a court ruling that it 

was fi led in court after the 90-day statute of 

limitations had passed. Attorney General's of-

fi ce fi led charges in February, nearly one year 

after the incident, charging Begin of illegally 

entering the voting area while he was helping 

an elderly man to a voting booth at the Town 

elections in March 2011. Under NH law, those  

violations must be fi

unless it involves "misconduct in offi

Hospital Day Aug. 4th
"Laughter is the Best Medicine" is 

the theme of this year's New London 

Hospital Day and parade on Saturday, 

August 4! Parade participants will 

line up along Little Sunapee Road at 

1 o’clock P.M. See story and photo on 

page 9.

Military Thank You
Opening night at the Hillsborough 

Balloon Fest, July 19th,  is "Military 

Appreciation Night." Any member of 

a military family, with proper military 

ID may purchase a $12 bracelet 

entitling the wearer to ride all night 

on any of the great midway rides 

provided by Miller Amusements. All 

others may ride Thursday and Friday 

nights for $15 each.

Henniker Rotary Club President Joyce Bosse thanks past District Governor Joe Pratt for his presentation to 

the Club. Joe spoke of his recent climb to the summit of Mt Everest to bring attention to and raise funds for 

Polio Plus, a project of Rotary International to eradicate Polio from the world.

Visit us 
online at

granitequill.com
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Charges of negligent homicide and ve-

hicular assault against a Newbury man after 

he struck and killed a bicyclist and seriously 

injured another in June have been dropped 

because his worsening dementia prevents 

him from participating in his defense. 

Merrimack County Superior Court Judge 

Richard McNamara dismissed the charges 

against Charles Crosbie, 87,  after the state's 

forensic examiner testifi

Charges against Newbury driver in fatality dismissed
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 The New London Budget Committee 
met on March 5th with sharpened pencils. 
members entered the meeting hoping to 
trim $125,000 from the selectmen's pro-
posed municipal operating budget. 

After voting on 21 suggested cuts 
totaling over $147,000 the Committee ap-
proved 9, modified 2, and rejected 10 for a 
total reduction of  $61,336. Members also 
voiced their opinion on a pair of warrant 
articles, supporting the Elkins Sidewalk 

Project Capital Reserve Fund, but after a 
long discussion, voting 6-3 not to support 
the article requesting $75,000 for the 1941 
Building project. 

Recommended cuts included $10,000 
from the Highway Equipment Replace-
ment Fund and the Sewer Lagoon 
Cleanup Capital Reserve Fund, $6,000 cut 
from the Highway Paving Services budget, 
and half of the  Selectmen's Discretionary 
Pay Fund, leaving a balance of $5,500.

Cuts made by the New London Budget Committee 

Selectboard Chair Kris Blomback welcomes residents to the 2014 Henniker Town Meeting.
Newport pharmacy burglary

Police are investigating the theft of a 
small amount of non-narcotic drugs from 
Z Pharmacy last week. On March 12 at 
8:41 a.m., Z Pharmacy reported that upon 
arriving to open the store for the day they 
found the business had been broken into. 
Police responded and the case remains 
under investigation. 

According to Newport Police Chief 
James Burroughs, non-narcotic drugs 
were taken from the pharmacy. Police are 
asking anyone with information to call 
Sgt. Ernest G. “Buddy” Rowe or Detective 
Shawn Hallock at Newport Police Depart-
ment (603) 863-3240. 
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Ed Andersen is New London's new Chief
Whipple Hall in New London was packed with friends, family 

and fellow police officers to celebrate Edward G. Andersen being 
sworn in as New London’s new Police Chief. Andersen says he 
has waited sixteen years to become the police chief. Andersen 
went through a three step interview process along with other well 
qualified candidates, and has been acting police chief for New 
London since May of 2013.

Hancock approves Meetinghouse repairs
Hancock voters approved plans to renovate the Meetinghouse 

by a 171-36 margin on Saturday. More than 200 voters turned 
out at the Town Meeting Saturday at the fire station, but because 
of the vote, next year’s Town Meeting will be held in the newly 
renovated Meetinghouse. Work on the project is expected to start 
next month and is expected to be completed in the fall.

Sutton OK with $680,000 budget increase
Sutton voters approved a $2.05 million operating budget, but 

with funding for a new fire truck, a new grader and road repairs, 
the total price tage increased to $3.18 million, up $680,000 over 
the current budget. Sutton will have separate  tax collector and  
town clerk positions this year, but the two jobs will be combined 
into one  after 2015. 

Newbury Library adds staff and hours
A little snow didn't deter the 100 voters who attended  New-

bury's Town Meeting last Wednesday night. Voters approved 
the $3.7 million operating budget even though it was  up almost 
$150,000 from last year. About $32,000 of that increase was for 
the library order to pay a second full-time staff member and be 
open every day during the week. A new grader will be added to 
the Highway Department for $274,800.

Deering girl acts in Colby-Sawyer play
Heather Dion of Deering is one of ten student-actors featured 

in "Orlando." The play will be performed on Thursday, March 27, 
Friday, March 28 and Saturday, March 29 at 7 p.m. in the Sawyer 
Center Theater at the Sawyer Fine and Performing Arts Center. 
Performances are free and open to the public.

Ed Andersen's wife and daughters were on hand to witness his 
swearing in as Chief of Police. Gayle Hedrington/WNTK photo.

On Energy Star 
rated furnaces, 
boilers, central 
air, heat pumps 
& water heaters! 
Including: 
System 2000
Water Heaters

* Available fi rst come-fi rst served  
    until funds exhausted
*
  

Sales • Service • Installation • NH Master Plumbers Lic. #1498
New London: 256-2098 • Concord: 224-7186

Henniker, 78 Depot Hill Road 428-7990 • info@agsservices.net

Act now! For a limited time...
Rebates of $400-$1,500*

Most patients who report statin intolerance, in-
cluding muscle aches and other side effects from 
the cholesterol-lowering drugs, can actually tol-
erate drugs from this class on subsequent trials, 
according to research in the American Heart Jour-
nal. Statins are among the most prescribed drugs 
in the world and are a first-line, highly effective 
therapy for patients with high cholesterol, which 

is a major risk factor in the development of cardiovascular disease. 
Statins have been shown to reduce cholesterol levels by as much as 
20 to 40 percent at the lowest dose level. However, in clinical trials, 
about 5 to 10 percent of patients have been reported as suffering 
from statin-related side effects like muscle pain and liver enzyme 
abnormalties, making them statin intolerant.

•  •  •
Antihistamines are a group of medications that are used to treat 
various conditions, including allergies and nausea and vomiting. 
Some antihistamines require a prescription, but most are available 
over-the-counter (OTC), and both prescription and OTC antihista-
mines are often used by women during pregnancy. Until recently, 
little information was available to women and their health care pro-
viders on the possible risks and relative safety of these medications 
in pregnancy, particularly when it came to specifi c birth defects. A 
new study in Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology: In Practice 
has found no evidence to support suggestions of risk that had been 
found in earlier studies.

•  •  •
Aggressive treatment with statins reduces the risk of subsequent 
cardiovascular events in patients with coronary artery disease 
even if they have very low LDL cholesterol levels, reveals research 
presented at ESC Congress 2013.

•  •  •
Brought to you as a public service by

TAKE YOUR MEDICINE

HENNIKER PHARMACY  •  603-428-3456
P.O.Box 718 • Proctor Square • Henniker, NH 03242

BY SARAH CHAPIN
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Mount Sunapee Ski Club Honors Frank MacConnell
The Mount Sunapee Area Ski Club 

honored  Frank MacConnell III as 
the recipient of the John W. McCrillis 
Memorial Ski Award at a dinner and 
awards ceremony at Mount Sunapee last 
Saturday. The award is given annually to 
someone within the Lake Sunapee-Dart-
mouth region who has made a significant 
contribution to the sport of skiing over 
his or her lifetime. 

Frank MacConnell started skiing on 
a small hill behind his parents' house at 
the age of five and at  Mount Sunapee 
by the age of seven. At Mount Sunapee, 
he became very active as a young skier 
in the Mount Sunapee Area Ski Club 
youth programs and was named to the 
U.S. Development Ski Team at the age 
of 16. He won one of the coveted state 
Ski Meister awards in his junior year 

at Newport High School. MacConnell 
eventually went on to coach skiing at 
Johnson State College, Crested Butte Ski 
Club, Colby-Sawyer College, King Ridge, 
Mount Sunapee and Newport Middle 

High School. For the past 30 years, he 
has owned and operated Bob Skinner's 
Ski and Sport located at the Newbury 
traffic circle. MacConnell becomes the 
award's 20th winner.

Dolly Parton selects Heidi Welch for national award

BARNS OF BRADFORD - Factory Furniture Store
Rte 114 by Lake Massasecum, Bradford NH • 938-2618

MC/Visa/Discover • OPEN Mon-Sat 10 to 5; Sun 11-4 • Budget terms arranged.

Free
Delivery

• Shaker & Country Style Dining Room, Bedroom and
   Occasional Pieces
• Choose from Solid Oak, Maple, Cherry, Ash and Pine
• Other Winter Clearance Specials Throughout the Store
   including Factory Authorized Specials on Clayton Marcus
   Sofas, Loveseats, Chairs, Sleepers and Recliners

Storewide Savings! Yellow
 

TagSALE

END OF WINTER SALE

Hillsboro-Deering Music Director 
Heidi Welch has been selected as the 
2014 winner of the Chasing Rainbows 
Award. The Chasing Rainbows Award 
is given annually by Dolly Parton to a 
teacher who has overcome adversity in 

becoming a teacher.  
The awardee spends a week as the 

guest of Parton at Dollywood  in Pigeon 
Forge, TN and his/her name is inscribed 
on a plaque inside Parton’s Chasing Rain-
bows Museum. Congratulations Heidi!

Frankie MacConnell is congratulated by Sally McCrillis Eldredge, John C. McCrillis and David McCrillis as 
he is awarded the 20th John W. McCrillis Memorial Award at Mount Sunapee Resort on March 15. Paul 
Howe photo.

Warner budget at $2.9 million
Warners voters approved the Town's 

proposed $2,967,008  operating budget 
with no discussion or debate. Also ap-
proved were $175,000 for the Highway 
Road Construction Fund, $100,000 
for the Highway Department Equip-
ment Fund  towards a new road grader. 
$50,000 for the Fire Department Build-
ing/Renovation Fund, $25,000 for bridge 
maintenance and $5,000 for hazard miti-
gation work on the Odd Fellows Building. 
Voters also gave the OK to $5,000 for 
transfer station equipment, $10,000 for 
police department vehicles, $70,000 for 
fire/rescue vehicles and $20,000 towards 
property revaluations. 



Page 6  |  The Messenger  | march 21, 2014  |   www.granitequill.com

      Haigh 
   Builders

Home Repairs 
& Improvements

Additions • Decks • Porches • Roofi ng • Siding
Door & Window Replacement

~ Since 1983 ~
Bill Haigh • 478-3963

• Patios
• Decks
• Porches
• Roofs

• House Lots
• Demolition
• Driveways
• Septic Systems

• Carpentry Services
• Drainage
  Improvements
• Retaining Walls

Free Estimates    Fully Insured
30+ Years of Experience

FFF

LJM Construction, LLC
Excavation & Construction Contractor

Residential - Commercial
NH Licensed Septic Installer

Hillsborough, NH      Tel. # 478-2833

• Sump Pumps / Wet Basements

 Aff ordable Plowing,

(603) 464-4381
(603) 831-6228

FREE ESTIMATES

LLC

 • Fully Insured •Walks
Decks

 Salting
ShovelingDriveways

  Timberframe Buildings & Repair
� General Carpentry 
� Decks and Porches 
� Docks & Floats 494-0285

From forest to finish...

Duncklee 
Farms

C.S. 

LLC

22ND  Annual

HDES

PTO

SATURDAY, APRIL 5TH

NEW HOURS!
Doors open at 11:00am 

Penny Sale begins at 1:00pm
Hillsboro –Deering Elementary Gym

Great prizes!  •  Great Food!  •  Great Fun!

Ausbon Sargent Land Preservation Trust acquires 54 Andover acres
On March 13, 2014, the Ausbon 

Sargent Land Preservation Trust acquired 
full ownership of the 54-acre Old College 
Road Preserve property located between 
Old College Road and Agony Hill Road 
in East Andover. A group of neighbors, 
including Alex Bernhard and Myra May-
man, Fritz and Barbara Hunting, Joyce 
Jones, Martin Fairall, Jon and Vicki 
Mishcon, and Lori Cox, purchased the 
land in 2002 to protect it from develop-
ment.  The owners determined that it 
would receive the best care and man-
agement in the hands of the land trust 
and they gifted the property to Ausbon 

Sargent. The most important factor in en-
suring the preservation of the Old College 
Road Preserve, however, is its connectiv-

ity to other land as this 54-acre parcel is 
adjacent to over 2,400 acres of previously 
conserved land.  

Town Hall vote falls short
In a rare Saturday meeting, contin-

ued from Tuesday because of a storm, 
Bradford voters again failed to approve  
a bond proposed by the Town Hall 
Restoration Committee. Again, this year, 
a clear majority were in favor but the 
proposal narrowly failed to gain the 2/3 
need to pass. Out of the 239 votes cast 
proponents need 157 but gathered only 
151 with 88 opposed.

Myra Mayman and Alex Bernhard (seated) with Land Protection Specialist Andy Deegan, and Executive 
Director Debbie Stanley at the closing for the Old College Road Preserve in East Andover, NH.

Our Camp Day is fi lled with fun activities!
Art, Dance, Gymnastics & Rhythmic

ALL DAY CAMP includes a 2 hour swim time

i h f iiii iiii illl dd wiii hhh fffun acac ititi ies!llll ddeded ww ee sccddd tt tit ttiii n ii tifffufulllllll hhh nhhh !ii iiviviitithh ititiit iitii iilledd witithh ffun ac itivitiies!

MORNING CAMP
5-7 years old • 9AM - noon

ALL DAY CAMP
6+ years old • 9AM - 5PM

 CAMP REGISTRATIONS NOW BEING TAKEN

 For more info. call 746-3282 • 161 Pine Street, Contoocook

 Contoocook Dance & 
Gymnastics Center

Ask
about our 
TEEN WEEK

NNSNS NNNNNOWWOWOWOW BBBBBEIEIEIEIINGGNGNGNNG TTTTTAKAKAAAKENENNENNNSS NN
JUNE 23 THRU JULY 11 

(WEEKLY CAMPS)
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Deering voters support Police, Fire & Highway Departments
Deering voters added $91,937 for new 

fire department equipment  and then 
approved the Town's operating budget 
which now totaled  $1,752,538.00. They 
also added $147,644 to the previously 
established Capital Reserve and/or Ex-
pendable Trust Funds after rejecting an 
amendment to add  $5,000.00 for a Steel 
Building to house a Rescue Boat, and   
$38,575 was placed into the Assessing 
Expendable Trust Fund.

Police Chief James Pushee was success-
ful in convincing voters to spend $35,000  
to purchase a new cruiser and $4,500  for 

a Police Cruiser Video System. Voters 
did reject a request for $10,000 to buy a 
Police Radar Trailer.

$133,823 was approved for the lease 
purchase of a Backhoe for the Highway 

and Streets Department, $47,347 repre-
senting the first year's with lease purchase 
payment. 

Finally, voters rejected SB2 by a vote of 
187 Yes to 243 No.

Deering Police Chief James Pushee explains the reasons for a new cruiser.

Village Discount
Center

TOOLS • TARPS • FISHING TACKLE • MARINE • GIFTS • HOUSEWARES

Open 9:00-5:00  7 Days a Week   •   492 West Main St. Hillsboro, NH  478-5330

NEW!

NEW
FOR

2014

LIQUID STIX
MADE BY SEA STRIKER

5 1/2’
ML

5’
L

4 1/2’
L

$4.99
EACH

Newport's  $9 million budget 
After  a public Hearing and a discussion 

with Newport Police Chief Jim Bur-
roughs, the Selectmen decided not to make 
changes to the Town's parking and smok-
ing ordinances.

The Board did review the proposed 
$9,144,436 operating budget to be 
voted on at the May 13th Town Meeting. 
Included on the warrant are police union 
and public works union contracts and the 
lease/purchase of a highway department 
truck.
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Benefit Concert for Hillsboro fire victim
HDHS Music Department is proud to announce their “Alumni 

Come Home – a Benefit Recital” performance to raise funds for 
local piano teacher, accompanist, and youth leader extraordinaire 
Barbara Daley to replenish her sheet music for her studio lost re-
cently to fire.  Featuring over a dozen alumni performers who are 
current musicians and teachers as well as current piano students 
and guests, this performance will be a tribute to her teaching for 
over 30 years in the area.  Sunday, March 30 at Smith Church, 
2:00 p.m.  Donations accepted. 

Fund started for injured Claremont man 
Adam Barton, the director of Claremont Christian Academy, 

was trimming trees at his home when a limb landed on his head. 
Barton’s wife, Melanie said on Facebook that he came through 
surgery but will be asleep for some time. The Bartons have three 
children and are expecting a fourth. A GoFundMe page has been 
set up to help the family. In one day, it has raised nearly $1,700. 
The goal is $5,000. 

No injuries reported in Newbury rollover
Newbury police say no one was injured in a single car rollover 

on Rt 103 near Mountain Road just before 7:30 am Sunday morn-
ing. Police attributed the accident to road conditions which were 
slippery from light ice and snow on Saturday night, and remind 
drivers to be aware of icy conditions in the early morning.

Mayor's Drug Task Force raises $4,000
The Franklin Mayor’s Drug Task Force raised more than $4,000 

by hosting a retirement event for Councilor Bob Sharon, which 
also brought a sizable donation from Hope Community Chapel. 
Sharon was an original member of the Franklin Mayor’s Drug Task 
Force. The funds were raised and donated in Sharon’s honor. 

Wilmot voters approve warrant articles
Wilmot voters approved the proposed  $1.2 million 2014 operat-

ing budget  and another 22 warrant articles costing $227,542 
bringing total spending to  $1.43 million. Included in that total is 
$50,000 being set aside to buy a fire truck.

Hopkinton High School Freshmen visited  Washington, DC and are 
having a good time learning a lot about our nation's capital. Here's a 
photo of them in front of the White House.STUNNING RESTORATION - RENOVATION 

WILL AMAZE AND WELCOME YOU!
Please come see!!  Very reasonable

price due to seller relocation.

Hosted by Jean Lewis, Broker • Cell 731-9350
JEAN HOOKER & ASSOC. REAL ESTATE Inc.

DIRECTIONS:                                         61 Bridge Street, Hillsboro.  Turn south at lights 
in Village center, home will be on your right.  See signs and daisies!

Jean M. Lewis CRS, LMC, GRI, ABR  • Broker/Owner
(603) 428-3202 Offi ce  (603) 731-9350 Cell  (603) 428-3893 Fax
168 Maple Street, PO Box 921, Henniker, NH 03242 EQUAL HOUSING

OPPORTUNITY

Light, bright, 
spacious 2 living 
rooms, formal 
dining, dream 
kitchen with 
chef’s pantry (!),
4 bedrooms, 
glorious baths, 
possible in-law
apt, hardwood, 
tile, attached 
multilevel barn, 
workshop!

$199,900

Look for Daisies in the snow!

SPRING OPEN HOUSE
SATURDAY, MARCH 22 • 10-1

Sunday, 
April 6, 

12:00 – 5:00  
Henniker 

Community 
Center 

$15 per adult   
$40 per family 

Kids 12 & under free! 

 

  

 

 

Music Provided By:   
Beechwood 

 The DoBro’s  
Decatur Creek 
Neptune’s Car  

 

Raffle Prizes donated By: 
S&W Sports, Norm’s Ski & Bike, 

Bethel Farm Yoga & Living Arts Ctr, 
Daniel’s Restaurant, 

Micro Mama’s, Blackwater Mustard, 
Farmsteads of New England, 

Henniker/San Ramon 
…And More! 

To learn more about Victor Landreth and the 4K for Cancer bike event, go to:  
www,4kforcancer.org.  Thank you to Premier Printing of Hillsboro for donating these 

flyers, and to Marek Bennett for the artwork! 
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Hopkinton voters approve $3 million fire station bond
After adding $51,700 to the highway 

department's snow removal fund, Hop-
kinton voters easily passed the proposed 
$5.9 million operating budget, which will 
increase the tax rate by only .23/1,000 of 
valuation.

For the fourth time since its inception, 
voters rejected a proposal to eliminate the 
town's pay by bag disposal program 110 
Yes to 125 No. They also voted to keep bag 
prices at .75 for 13-gallon bags and $1.25 
for 33-gallon bags. 

Most of the three hour meeting was 
devoted to discussing the proposed  $3 

million renovation to the Contoocook Fire 
Station. Selectman Chair Jim O'Brien 
gave a 40 minute presentation on the 
need to renovate and update the 1974 
station to meet modern-day standards. A 

nearly half hour discussion sparked sever-
al questions but no opposition. By a vote 
of 264 to 90, the bond easily achieved the 
2/3 majority needed. The renovations 
could be started this spring.

State Senator Sylvia Larson (r) presents Gary Richardson (l) with a Senate Resolution honor-
ing his 28 years as Hopkinton Moderator.

Francestown roads posted
At their recent meeting, the Frances-

town Board of Selectmen agreed to post all 
Town roads effective Monday March 24, 
2014 with a six (6) ton limit until further 
notice, pursuant to RSA 231: 191. 

This decision was made based on the 
recommendation of Road Agent Gary 
Paige who indicated that the roads are de-
teriorating to the extent that unreasonable 
damage would result if they are not posted. 

HENNIKER SELF STORAGE • 428-3255

Units from
5x5 - 10x30

Available

Units from
5x 5 - 10x30

Available
Call for pricing
and availability

OUTDOOR SPACES AVAILABLE
@ $20.00/MO.

INDOOR STORAGE SPACES ALSO
AVAILABLE STARTING @ $25/MO.

Call on Availability
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Publisher’s Perspective by Leigh Bosse

Hillsboro-Deering School officials got 
some good news recently in the form of a 
letter from Dr. Karen Laba, Ph. D., a Con-
sultant for School and District Improve-
ment. The text of her letter follows:

"Kudos to you and the rest of the Hills-
boro Deering HS staff! On a recent snow 
day, I took time to explore the just-posted 
NH School and District Profiles on the NH 
DOE website to try to learn if there was 
evidence of improvement that could be 
attributed to the efforts of the 2012-2013 
(and prior) SINI 4/Restructuring or SIG 
schools.

I found the “Assessment Rankings” 
section of the public profile to be particu-
larly interesting. I plotted the achievement 
rank (index score) and the improvement 
rank (change in index score) to roughly 
replicate the display you might recall 
from two years ago known as the “bubble 
charts” developed for the NH Growth 
Model app.

I’m pleased to share with you the posi-
tive findings for HDHS. While you still 
have work to do to move to the head of the 
line in overall achievement in math, your 
rank in math improvement is better than 
many other high schools in the state and 
better than ALL the priority high schools.

In reading, your improvement rank 
is in the top third of all high schools, and 
your overall achievement rank is well 
ahead of any of the priority high schools 
and in the top quarter of ALL high schools 
in NH. Wow!

I know we’re saying good-bye to 
NECAP so we won’t be able to track this in 
the future, but this piece of data is worth 
celebrating. Please share this with your 
team and do some reflection to figure out 
which 2012-2013 initiatives contributed 
to this result so you can be sure you keep 
doing what’s working! 

Enjoy the celebration of your success!"

Major Improvements Noted At Hillsboro-Deering
 A Publication of
Granite Quill Publishers
Your Hometown Weekly Since 1868
A Tradition Worth Keeping!
246 West Main Street • PO Box 1190
Hillsboro, NH 03244-1190
Phone: 464-3388 • Fax: 603-464-4106
E-mail: granitequill@mcttelecom.com
www.granitequill.com
STAFF
Leigh Bosse: Publisher
Joyce Bosse: Editor
Christi Macomber: Advertising Design
Gail Stratos: Publication Design & Layout, 
Advertising Design, Production & Website 
Deborah Belanger: Sales Rep
Mary Yuryan: Sales Rep
DEADLINE:
Monday at 5pm prior to Fri. publication.
ADVERTISEMENT ERRORS:
We will be responsible for errors in 
advertisements only to the extent of 
correcting the same in the next issue using 
space equal 
to the items in error.
LETTERS POLICY:
We will print signed letters to the editor
on a space available basis. Letters should be 
no more than 250 words, typed or e-mailed. 
Letters must be signed but names may be 
excluded upon request.
PHOTO SUBMISSIONS:
We encourage individuals and groups to 
submit photos of their events or activities, 
either by mail or e-mail.
CORRECTIONS POLICY:
We strive every day to present full, fair and 
accurate news reports. We will correct, in this 
space, factual inaccuracies in our coverage. 
We encourage readers to tell us if we have 
made a mistake.

Also from the The Granite Quill:
IN New Hampshire
Your Guide to What’s Happening in the Granite State
Senior Lifestyles
A Guide for New Hampshire’s Active Seniors
NH Homes & Home Improvement
A Guide for NH Home Owners & Home Seekers
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 Letters to the Editor

Democratic U.S. Sen. Jeanne Shaheen 
is calling on newly announced Republican 
challenger Scott Brown to agree to a ban 
on out of state groups from pouring mil-
lions of dollars into his Senate campaign. 

In a letter sent Saturday, less than 24 
hours after the former U.S. senator from 
Massachusetts entered the race, Shaheen 
said she believes such a ban limits "the 
influence of outside groups and allows 
the people's voices to be heard." Brown 

responded by saying, "It's hard to view 
Jeanne Shaheen's actions as anything 
other than hypocritical and self-serving." 
"The people of New Hampshire can see 
through the Washington-style game she is 
playing."

Exactly. The timing of Shaheen's 
request comes only after out of state 
groups, on her behalf, spent huge amounts 
of money in anti-Brown ads, even before 
Brown joined the race.

Senator Shaheen's hypocritical campaign position

Thank you to the Town of Hillsbor-
ough, for electing me your Selectman. 
Shortly, I will publish my goal and objec-
tives that I believe with your support will 
make our community a better place in 
which to live. I hope we can translate our 
negativity into positives through teamwork 
and through thoughtful deliberation. My 
motto during the campaign has been Sen-
sible Commercial Growth Will Help Hold 
Taxes Down. 

I would appreciate any suggestions you 
might offer to help me in my transition as 

your Selectman. 
If each member of our community 

would put together a list of things they 
would like to see happen please feel free to 
send them to me or call me. 

Once again thank you. 
Alan B. Urquart, Hillsborough

****************************************
Dear Editor:

I would like to thank everyone who 
came out to vote in last Tuesday's elec-
tions. I won the bid for a seat on the 
Deering Board of Selectman by twelve 
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Pick up your 
Messenger at:
Andover: Jakes, Circle K
Antrim: Antrim Marketplace, T-Birds, 
Rick & Diane’s, Edmunds, Malarky's
Bennington: Harris Convenience, Albertos,
Bennington Village Store, A Common Place
Bradford: Post Office, Lake Sunapee Bank,  
Appleseed, Cobble Farms
Contoocook: T-Bird, Colonial Village, 
Dimitri's
Deering: Deering Town Hall
Francestown: Country Store
Goffstown: Sully’s Superette, Town Office
Greenfield: Harvester Market
Hancock: Fiddleheads, Country Store
Henniker: Harvester Market, Country Spirit, 
Edmunds, Pharmacy, Henniker Farm Store, 
St. Georges Cafe, Town Hall
Hillsborough: Sweet Expressions, Shaw’s, 
Sue's, Williams’ Store, The Corner Store, Lake 
Sunapee Bank, Santander Bank, Post Office
Hopkinton: Cracker Barrell, Town Hall
Jaffrey: Belletete’s
Newbury: Marzelli’s, Mobil, Lake Sunapee 
Bank, Post Office, Mountain Edge, Best 
Western, One Mile West, Tackle Shop
New London: Hannaford’s, McKenna’s, 
Colonial Marketplace, Pizza Chef
Newport: Shaw’s, Irving, T-Bird, Country 
Kitchen, Coronis Market, Senior Center
Peterborough: Belletete’s, Agway, Shaw’s
Rindge: Market Basket, Hannaford’s
Sunapee: Sugar River Bank, Post Office
Lake Sunapee Bank, Exxon, Pizza Market
Sutton: General Store
Warner: Evan’s Expressmart, Irving, 
Market Basket, Foothills
Washington: Washington General Store
Weare: Lancots, Colburns, Dimitri's
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Hillsboro-Deering High School is one 
of four schools selected to represent New 
Hampshire at a Regional Conference on 
effective strategies for improving teach-
ing and learning in the 21st century. The 
conference, "High School Redesign in 
Action" takes place March 20–21, 2014, in 
Norwood, Massachusetts. It is sponsored 
by the New England Secondary School 
Consortium, a state-led regional partner-
ship committed to high school innovation. 
All the selected schools have made sig-
nificant progress raising student achieve-
ment, graduation rates, college-enrollment 
numbers, or other indicators of educa-
tional success. "These four schools are just 
examples of the best practices and quality 
instruction taking place in NH to ensure 
our students are being prepared to meet 
the challenges of college and careers,” said 
Virginia M. Barry, Ph.D., Commissioner, 
NH Department of Education.

In collaboration with the departments 
of education for Connecticut, Maine, New 

Hampshire, Rhode Island, and Vermont, 
the presenting schools were selected not 
only for their exemplary work, but also 
for their extraordinary commitment to 
making sure every student has a chance to 
succeed, to live a fulfilled and meaningful 
life, and to make a positive contribution to 
the world in which they live. In addition, 
three of the presenting schools—Hills-
boro-Deering High School is one of three 
members of the Consortium’s League of 
Innovative Schools, a multistate network 
of secondary schools working together to 
improve their programs and performance. 
H-D presenters include: Kym Bergstresser 
(student leader), Tristan Brooks (student 
leader), Clarice Clark (faculty advisor), 
Jennifer Crawford (associate principal), 
Joshua Gould (student leader), Emma 
Moore (student leader), Jim O’Rourke 
(principal), Katie Ort (student leader), 
Shannon Thomas (student leader), Jeramy 
Thompson (faculty advisor), Brianna 
Welch (student leader).

Another Honor for Hillsboro-Deering High School

votes. I can count many more than 
twelve who I know came out specifically 
to support me. This includes some who 
haven't voted in some time, others who 
registered to be able to support me, and 
others who worked a long, hard day and 
then made time and energy to come to the 
town hall. (Even one voter who literally 
ran from his truck into the polls so he 

would be in the building before the polls 
closed.) This shows that EVERY vote 
counts. It could not have been done with-
out each and every one of you who voted. 
I am deeply grateful to you all. I will work 
hard and do my best for all the residents of 
Deering. Thank you.

Sharron Fife, Deering
****************************************

Hillsboro-Deering School District is 
privileged to be chosen to participate in a 
new pilot program offered by The Ron-
ald McDonald Foundation and Saving 
People’s Smiles to bring the students of the 
District FREE dental services. A mobile 
dental van will be visiting each school to 
provide comprehensive dental care (ex-
ams, cleanings, X-rays, fillings, sealants, 
extractions etc…) during the school day. 
Eligible students are those who currently 
do not have a dentist. If the student has 

Medicaid, billing will be submitted on 
behalf of parents/guardians. 

All students in Hillsboro-Deering and 
Washington schools will be coming home 
with consent forms Friday, March 21 that 
will need to be filled out and returned to 
the school’s health office by Friday, March 
28, 2014 if parents/guardians wish to have 
their student participate in the program. 
For more information, please contact 
Regina Jensen, School District Nurse, at 
464-1290.

Free dental services for Hillsboro-Deering students

 Headlines we didn't write, but others did...

"City unsure why the sewer smells"
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Hillcat Summer Theater Wizard of Oz auditions set

Newport considers charging fees for use of Common

Back under the direction of Heidi 
Doyle, with Heidi Welch back as Musical 
Director and Jocelynn Drew as Artistic 
Designer, the production of The Wizard of 
Oz will be underway this summer as Hill-
cat Summer Theater Returns for its 13th 
Season. “It is a great show with parts for 
all ages, and we are planning on bringing 
in some new ideas to make this produc-
tion one of the best yet,” said Doyle, who 
returns to the directing chair after great 
success with The Music Man in 2011. 

Jocelynn Drew, who also built fan-
tastic sets for The Music Man as well as 
Seussical, the Musical in 2007 is excited 
to get started as well. “The sets will be dy-
namic and fun to work on as we transform 
the HDMS cafegymatorium into Kansas, 
Munchkinland, and the Emerald City. The 
students have already come up with some 
great ideas that we plan on incorporating,” 
said Drew. The show is slated for perfor-
mance August 8th, 9th, and 10th with 
evening shows and a matinee.  

Heidi Welch is proud of the legacy of 
Hillcat Summer Theater and is very happy 
to be holding the baton for this produc-

tion as well once again. “From the start 
in 2003, we wanted to bring shows to 
Hillsboro that all ages of our community 
members could perform in, and once 
again, I think that we have found the per-
fect musical to showcase a variety of ages, 
voices, and talents.  

Another goal when we started in 2003 
was to produce shows that created memo-
ries for families, and that people could 
bring their children and grandchildren to.  
Shows that would educate, inspire, and re-
mind us of the great historical significance 
of musical theater as a mode of storytelling. 
Over the years, I have been able to be part 
of eight stellar productions from our first, 
Bye Bye Birdie, to my personal favorite 
Peter Pan. I am proud to be a part of the 
tradition begun by Steve Murphy as an idea 
to do a “staff-student musical theater proj-
ect” over 10 years ago.”Auditions for The 
Wizard of Oz will take place on Tuesday, 
May 6th; Wednesday, May 7th, and Thurs-
day, May 8th in the Hillsboro-Deering MS 
Café. Audition times are from 2:30-4:30 or 
6-7:30.  Prepare 16 measures of any song, 
and be prepared to do a cold reading.  

Since the 1990’s the Newport Farm-
ers’ Market has used the Common free of 
rent. Town Manager Paul Brown says other 
organizations have questioned the practice. 
Brown explained that there are expenses to 
the group using the Common, extra trash, 
and electrical costs. Kathy Scheuer, secre-
tary for the group and one of the Newport 
Farmers Market board members, said they 
are a group of small farmers and asked 
that the fee be kept to something that they 

could afford. Scheuer also said she under-
stands there are costs involved but asked 
the Selectboard to remember that they are 
committed to working for the small farmer 
in addition to giving free space to various 
charities in the area. The Selectboard asked 
Town Manager Paul Brown to meet with 
the group and to come up with a viable fee. 
The Board will revisit the fees charged at a 
meeting in April. The Farmers' Market is 
due to open May 30 at 3 pm.

High Tide Take Out (l) and Francine Marchand of Living Young Day Spa (r) were two of the food vendors at the annual Taste of Hillsborough event on Saturday.

AMERICAN LEGION • 478-0091

 E-mail: post59@gsinet.net
Web: www.post59amlegion.net

YOUNG-RICHARDSON
POST #59 • HILLSBORO

 5 oz. Hamburger*  $4
5 oz. Cheeseburger*  $4
5 oz. Pepperburger*  $4
  *Add Bacon or Mushroom to above $1
5 oz. Texasburger  $5
Hot Dog, Chili Dog or Kraut Dog  $2
Foot Long Dog  $3
BLT (toasted or not toasted)  $4
Grilled Cheese  $2
Grilled Ham & Cheese or Cheese & Bacon  $3
Tuna Roll  $3
Fresh Fried Fish Sandwich (w/ cheese & lettuce)  $4
Roast Beef or Turkey or Ham or  Cheeseburger Club  $5
Steak & Cheese/Pepper Steak/Mushroom Steak Sub  $5
Our Mouth Watering  Steak Bomb  
(cheese-pepp-onion-mushrooms)  $6
Italian Chicken Tenderloin Sub  $5
(cheese-pepp-onion-mushrooms)
Hot or Sweet Italian Sausage Sub   $5
(w/ pepper & onions)
Italian Cold Cut Sub (Ham, Bologna & Salami) $5
Hot Pastrami on Rye or Pumpernickel  $5
Chicken Tenders (4) Basket w/ Fries  $5
Fresh Deep Fried Mushrooms w/ Dipping Sauce $4
Soup, Chowder, Stew or Chili - Cup $2 Bowl $3
Hand Cut French Fries - SM $2  LG $3
 Handcut French Fries Available w/ All Sandwiches for additional $1
Handcut Onion Rings Available w/ All Sandwiches for additional $2

Plus 
several 
specials 

daily!

Mon.- Fri.
Open To 
Public

11:00 AM-
3:00 PM

Take Out
Available

LEGION

NOW 
SMOKE 
FREE!

LUNCH

 MENU
AVAILABLE

at the
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Ben Pratt offers program on Antrim's history

Henniker Community School features a Math Team

Please join us Sunday, April 13, 2014 
at 3 p.m. at the Presbyterian Church for 
a discussion of Pratt and Caughey, one of 
Antrim’s most significant businesses.

In describing Pratt and Caughey, 
Parades and Promenades states: The 
stone wall bounding the northern section 
of the Maplewood Cemetery was built by 
Caughey & Pratt, contractors.

This firm, headed by G.H. Caughey 
and H. B. Pratt, was responsible for some 
fine construction in Antrim and sur-
rounding towns for the better parts of two 
decades. The quality of craftsmanship 

can still be observed in such places in 
Bennington village, the stone walls at the 
Verney farm in Bennington, Nubanusit 
Park in Peterborough, and the North 
Branch cemetery, as well as dams and 
buildings.    

We are fortunate to have as our 
speaker, Ben Pratt - New Hampshire’s 
2014 Engineer of the Year, Town Trea-
surer, Grapevine Board Member, and 
participant in a myriad of other public 
interest organizations.  

Ben is the son of one of the founders 
of the enterprise. 

More than 20 students in grades 5 
through 8 show up for school at 7:30 a.m. 
every Thursday at the Henniker Commu-
nity School to participate in Math Team, 
a club that offers fun and engaging activi-
ties aimed at getting and keeping middle 
school students excited about math. 
Students work together in friendly com-
petition to enhance their problem solving 
skills. 

In addition to meeting on Thursday 
mornings, the students also compete in 
math meets throughout the year in the 
Contoocook Valley Math League. The cat-

egories they compete in are: arithmetic, 
concepts, geometry, pre-algebra, word 
problems, and team problem solving.  
Points are accumulated throughout the 
season.  

The next meet was March 20 at the 
Shaker Road School. The final meet of 
this year will be hosted by HCS on April 
3. Henniker came in first place last year, 
so they're aiming to defend their title at 
this year’s final event. 

Math Team at HCS is co-advised by 
teachers Mark VanDenBerg and Betsy 
Bartolotti.

The John Stark/Hopkinton Robotics Team sold refreshments at the Hopkinton Town Meeting (left photo); The Henniker Community School Math Team (l to 
r), Will Connor, Ethan Hauptman, Dillon Brown, and Cailee Green, practice their craft. (Right photo by Leanne Chauvette).

Original cuisine using only the freshest ingredients, 
making it the best of its kind anywhere!

9 Depot St. • Hillsboro • 464-6700
Est. 1999 • Sean Burt, Proprietor

With more 
creative tasty delights,

come in and treat 
your palate!

An Establishment of Good Taste

Sun-Th urs 11:30am-9pm; Fri & Sat 11:30am-10pm

Visit our website: www.tookymillspub.com

New Snowmobile trail is done!!!

THE  APPLESEED
RESTAURANT

& CATERING SERVICES
 Lake Todd • P.O. Box 774 • Bradford, NH 03221

 Catering for all occasions

 “Country Dining... at Country Prices”
 938-2100  •  www.Appleseedrestaurant.com9393 93938 28-28 28 2100100100100 •• wwwwwwww.ww.ww.AppAppAppApppppppplesleslesl eedeedeeddresresresrese tautautautauranranranrant ct.ct.ccomomomomo
Sun. Breakfast Buffet:  8:00-noon • Dinner: Tues.-Fri.

5:00-9:00 Sat. & Sun. 4:00-9:00 • Closed Mon.

It’s never too early to 
start planning your 

Summer Events.

Call Mary Beth 
or Sara to 
schedule
an event!

OSRAM Sylvania's Hillsborough plant 
will add more than 30 jobs as a result of 
plant closings in Manchester, Central Falls, 
RI, and York, PA,resulting in the layoff of 

345 employees. Those plants focused on 
producing incandescent lighting, while the 
Hillsborough facility produces LED lighting 
used in the automotive industry. 

OSRAM Sylvania layoffs will not affect Hillsborough
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 H.R. Clough, Inc.
76 Pine Street • P.O. Box 98 Contoocook, NH
www.hrclough.com • (603) 746-3456

Kearsarge Heating Oils
Depot Street • P.O. Box 369, Warner, NH
1-800-730-2426 • (603) 456-2426

Heating Oils • Diesel • Motor Fuels • Energy Card System
24 Hr. Self-Serve Gas & Diesel Pumps & Propane Fill Station

 Automatic Delivery Service • Competitive Pricing • Monthly Budget Plans • Complete 
Heating System • Sales & Service • 24-Hour Gas and Diesel • Card System • 24-Hour 

Emergency Burner Service • Propane Fill Station • K1 Kerosene - Self Serve & Delivered
 “Our Family Serving Your Family Since 1939”  •  Committed to the Industry’s highest standards 

Member: Oil Heat Council of New Hampshire

(603) 464-5454 • 123 Henniker Street • Hillsboro, NH(603) 464 5454 H ik St t Hill b NH
LIVINGSTON’S ARCTIC CATIVINGSTON’SIVINGSTON’S RCTICRCTIC ATAT

$14,599
to see

www.LIVINGSTONSARCTICCAT.com

to see

www.www.LIVINGSTONSARCTICCATLIVINGSTONSARCTICCAT.commTT.com

REG. PRICE $11,599
BLOWOUT PRICE

$10,200

Is this you?
We can help!
Self-Storage Units

Now available at

Harvester Market
Route 114  • Henniker, NH • Store your snowmobile for the summer, your car, 
boat or motorcycle for the winter, or just gain some extra kiving space at home!
For more info, please call 603-428-3912

Starting at only$25.00
Per Month

CNHES, Inc. is looking for motivated individuals to work for one 
of the leading � rearms manufacturers (STURM RUGER).

Experience in manufacturing a plus, will train the right individuals
Multiple shifts available (including a 36 hour weekend shift)

Benefi ts:  • $20 a day travel stipend (anyone traveling over 25 miles)  • $250
bonus after 90 days • Quarterly Profi t Share (contract employees included)

• Hourly rates from $10.00-$11.50 per hour

 To be considered you must:  • Have a positive past work experience
• Have reliable transportation • Be available for OT (including every other Sat)

• Must also pass criminal and drug screens

Contact CNHES, Inc at 225-1115   •• Never a fee to you! ••

Central NH Employment Services, Inc.
Assembly/Production  (Newport)

Hillsboro-Deering's Destination Imagination Team

H-D shines at Destination Imagination
Hillsboro-Deering's Destination Imagination teams did a 

fantastic job at the regional tournament this Saturday. They showed 
great creativity, problem solving, and had a lot of fun too. The first 
ever Hillsboro-Deering High School team placed 1st in their chal-
lenge of "Laugh Art Loud."  The middle school team competing in 
the challenge "Pandemonium" placed 1st. They are the first team 
from HDMS to place this high. Both teams will be moving onto the 
state tournament in 2 weeks. The middle school team competing in 
the challenge "Laugh Art Loud" placed 2nd, and the middle school 
team competing in the challenge "Going to Extremes" was awarded 
a "Spirit of DI" award for doing a great job when the odds were 
stacked against them. We are so proud of you all!

Stark photo exhibit at Weare library
The Camera Club at John Stark Regional High School presents 

the photo exhibit “Our Generation” at the Weare Public Library 
now though June 6. The more than 20 photographs by the John 
Stark students include a wide variety of film and digital photo-
graphs. Students exhibiting photographs in this show include:  
Cian Bremer-Zydenbos, Cole Michie, Ian Gleason, Aaron Dey-
ermond, Molly Hagen, Kincaid Pearson, Kaycee Wilson, Rachel 
Weidman, Brittany Ouellette, Emma Fredericks, Olivia French, 
Josh Morin, Mariana Manna, Jessica Lamper, Nicole Nikias, and 
Hunter Eastman.

Newport rejects limited no smoking ban
Parking will continue as usual on Cedar Street after Newport 

Selectboard member Gary Nichols expressed concern about park-
ing for Episcopal Church members. In a proposed ordinance the 
street would have no parking on either side. Police Chief James 
Burroughs stated concern with the narrowness of the road and ac-
cess for Emergency Vehicles being able to get into the church. After 
discussing whether to make Cedar Street one way and whether it 
should be one way east or west. Chief Burroughs recommended the 
ordinance be struck and the Town will monitor the traffic on Cedar 
Street. The Board also did not accept the Chief’s recommenda-
tion for no smoking within 20 feet of town property during Town 
sponsored sports and events or near a playground. 
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RED HOT BUY

RED HOT BUY

RED HOT BUY RED HOT BUY

RED HOT BUY

RED HOT BUY
Contractor
Trash 
Bags
6038574,
6093082

Werner® 
6’ Type IA 
Fiberglass
Stepladder
17990. 8’ Fiberglass 
Stepladder. 300 lb. 
capacity, extra heavy-
duty construction.

Yard & Garden 
Tools
7012859, 
7011273, 
7011414, 
7012818,
7138555

1999

7499 6999

999

999

Big March Savings!
Now through March 31

each

5 Shelf Steel 
Shelving 
Unit
48”Wx72”Hx24”D
5405832
Limit 3 at 
this price.

699
each

each

Spring Brace 
Rake or Poly 
Rake
74978
72877

Rubbermaid®
Brute® 
32 Gal. 
Commercial 
Grade 
Trash Can
70206

RED
HOT BUY

$13999
each

DeWalt® 12 Volt 
MAX Cordless 
Impact Driver 
or Drill/
Driver
2307163, 
2307486
Limit 4 each 
at this price.

Sunapee's Mathew Tenney tries to keep the ball from Epping's Aziz 
Zerguine during the Division IV boys basketball final at Plymouth 
State University on March 15. Sunapee lost to Epping 74-70. Paul 
Howe photo.

 Sports

Laker Boys join Girls as runners-up
BOYS' BASKETBALL

Division IV Championship
#3 Epping 74  #4 Sunapee 70 The Lakers led by as much as 17 and 
led by 13 at the break, could not hold off a furious Blue Devil comeback 
in the second half. Epping's Jimmy Stanley, who sat the entire second 
quarter with foul trouble, sparked the rally with 20 of his 26 points in the  
second half and hit the go ahead basket with only 20 seconds left in the 
game. The Lakers had a chance to tie or win with the final shot but came 
up short, and a pair of  Stanley free throws with three seconds left sealed 
the deal for the Blue Devils.

Hawks claim two runner-up slots
BOYS' ICE HOCKEY

Division III Championship
#2 Souhegan 5 #5 Hopkinton 4 This back and forth contest featured 
four ties and three lead changes. With the score notted 4-4 the Sabers 
scored with 3:35 left to play. Unfazed, the Hawks began a power play 
and skated with a two-man advantage for 20 seconds but couldn't net 
the equalizer. The Hawks finished with a commendable 12-7-1 season 
record. 

BOYS' BASKETBALL
Division III Semifinals

#5 Campbell 56 #1 Hopkinton 51 The fifth-ranked Cougars of 
Campbell upset top ranked Hopkinton 56-51. Hopkinton led 8-3 early 
before Campbell took control to go up by 20 points, 40-20 midway 
through the third quarter. The Hawks were able to climb back into the 
game, with a 12-0 run to cut the deficit to  50-46 with 2:20 left. Campbell 
increased the lead to 53-46, but a 3-pointer from Liam McNicholas with 
32 seconds remaining pulled Hopkinton back within four at 53-49. The 
Cougars hit their free throws at the end to seal the  game. Gabe Nichols 
had 18 points to lead the Hawks.  
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Governor Maggie Hassan congratulated Hillsboro-Deering's Scholar 
Athletes.

 Sports

New Hampshire Scholar Athletes Named
The annual NHIAA/NHADA Scholar Athlete Awards Ceremony was held 
on Monday, March 17th, 2014. Scholar athlete recipients will be recog-
nized for achieving academic and athletic excellence. Senior student 
athletes are nominated each year by their school principals based on 
the following criteria: must have a B+ grade point average throughout 
their high school career, must letter and be currently active in at least 
two NHIAA recognized sports, must participate in community service 
activities, and must serve as role models to their peers. 

Hillsborough Deering High School
Alyssa Bailey, Mary Grace Bartoldus, Brett Bennett, Tristan Brooks, Aspen 
Dubuque, Danny Egner, Jacob Kallander, Maxwell Parenteau, Hannah 
Pepper, Matthew Sampson, Makayla Savoy, and Morgan Winters.

Hopkinton High School
Chris Barnard, Courtney Benson, Madison Bergethon, Keara Campbell, 
Matt French, Brian Hauschild, Meg Hemmerlein, Emily Jones, JordanRose 
Mack, Brittany Marshall, Sabrey Montore, Jake Nelson, Aiden O’Brien, Kelly 
Scammon, Paige Scammon, Amy Sharpe, and Caroline Sweny.

ConVal High School
Lillian Grisafi, Catherine Long, Casey Kania, Stephanie Leandri, Tyler Ah-
ern, Hannah Anderson, Elizabeth Cheaney, Meghan Close, Malik Earle, 
Jesse Edwards, Andrew French, Brendan Grenier, Riley Henry, Riordab 
McCole, Sydney Mihalak, Jessica Nerz, Zoe Page, Olivia Thomas, Ben 
Wescott, Rowan wilson, Haley Zanga. 

John Stark High School
Serge  Boucher, Kellan Brien, Carly Cook, Carson Dunn, Clarissa Foote, 
Madison Janelle, Brianna LeGrand, Danielle McCarron, Kirsten Miller, 
Joshua  Morin and Ryan  Thompson.

Newport High School  
Sophie Willis, Julia Sullivan, Hannah Merrow, Leah Peel, Kaytlynn Kenney, 
Allison Doucette, Lindsy Desmarais, Emily Goss, Zach Brown, Ricky Ham-
mond, Andrew Bahara, Gunter Hubert and Dan Tyminski.

Stevens High School
Austin Tenney, Ryan Tanguay, Kai Kleyensteuber, Donald Pellerin, Zach 
Shedlock, Spencer Root, Emily Charest, Sam Vashaw, Tori Maslan, Jenna 
Deschaine, Cassandra Dale, Allison Lessard, Abbey Duford and Gabby 
Keyser

On the Final 4 Brand New 2013 Lincoln MKZ

*Savings reflects dealer discount from MSRP and $1,750 Lincoln 
owner loyalty or $1,750 Lincoln Competitive Conquest Bonus Cash,
$770 Lincoln NE Special Edition package. 0% APR through 
Lincoln AFS on approved terms, ends Mar. 31, 2014 
STK#13LZ148  VIN 3LDR823600

2013 LINCOLN MKZ

$6,700 $49,355
SAVE FROM MSRP

0

$42,655*

*

*

PRICED FROM DELIVERED

  AND
 GET

% APR FINANCING 
UP TO 60 MOS.

275 D.W. Highway • North Manchester, NH (Exit 9S off  I-93)

800-317-6523 • www.statemotors.com

THE GRANT FAMILY’S  SINCE 1919

State Motors
LINCOLN

FINAL
FOUR!

• Reserve Equipment Group
• Rear View Video Camera
• Reverse Sensing System
• Navigation System
• Blind Spot & Cross Traffi  c
  Monitoring
• 3.7LV-6 Engine
• All Wheel Drive
• Technology Package
• Active Park Assist
• Adaptive Cruise Control
• Lane Keeping System
• Fully Retract. Glass Roof
• 19" Polished Alloy Wheels
• Rear Saftey Infl atable Seat Belts
• Complimentary 4yr./50,000 mile Maintenance 

 1080360

Easy to fi nd, just 12 minutes south from the Junction of 
I 89 and I 93. Exit 9 South, 1/2 mile off  ramp on the left 
(next to Puritan Backroom Restaurant) in Manchester.

As members of Hillsboro United Methodist Church and the Hillsboro 
Lions Club George & Alison Belanger have given so much to the 
community.  Now it’s time to give back!

Recently Alison was stricken with a serious illness which severely 
limits her mobility. In addition to their staggering medical bills, 
major costly renovations must be made to their house before Alison 
can return home.

BENEFIT SPAGHETTI SUPPER
March 22, 2014 • 6-9 P.M.
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March 22, 2014 • 6 9 P.M.

American Legion Hall
Spaghetti & meatballs, salad, beverage & dessert

Suggested donation $12/adults  $6/under 12
Entertainment by Red House Road • H.U.M.C. 
Praise Team • The Bible Hill Boys • R.C.K.

Join the Church & Lions in showing the
Belangers what living in Hillsboro is all about


